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Representing More Than Me, 
 
Donald L. “JR” Hall Jr., National Commander 
Sons of The American Legion 
 

 
 

 
 
Thanks for your continued support! 
 
Honor the Veteran Who Made You Eligible.  
 
RENEW TODAY! 
 
Jeff Vrabel, Sr., Editor 
 

jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com | Team Vrabel 
 

click a button below for more information 
 

          
 

     
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 

mailto:jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com
mailto:jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com
mailto:rusty.myers@ymail.com
mailto:louthephotoguy@gmail.com
mailto:jeffvrabeljr@gmail.com
mailto:jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com
https://sites.google.com/vies/teamvrabel/home
https://www.facebook.com/americanlegionsons
https://www.youtube.com/@americanlegionHQ
https://twitter.com/AmericanLegion
https://www.instagram.com/theamericanlegion/
https://www.linkedin.com/company/the-american-legion/
https://www.legion.org/sons/join?utm_source=delivra&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=052019_SAL&utm_id=39621855#enewsletter
https://mylegion.org/PersonifyEbusiness/Membership/SAL-Renew
https://legion.org/betheone
https://www.legion.org/emergency
https://www.legion.org/vcf
https://mylegion.org/PersonifyEbusiness/Donate#legion-org
https://emblem.legion.org/
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Fred D. Reed 
Fred D. Reed, 92, of Del Mar, CA, formerly of Won-
dervu, CO and Sun City, AZ went to be with the Lord on 
August 22, 2003.  He was born October 1, 1910 on a 
homestead southwest of Akron, CO. 
 
He was a retired Army colonel and served in the South 
Pacific during World War II. He worked as a supervi-
sory civil engineer for the Bureau of Reclamation for 36 
years.  After retiring, he worked as an international 
consultant designing dam and irrigation projects in 
Santo Domingo, Nicaragua, and Indonesia.  Fred was 
active and held offices in the Lutheran and Southern 
Baptist Church, Sons of the American Revolution, and 
the American Legion. 
 
Preceded in death by his wife Frances; survivors in-
clude Roger (Mary), Joyce Bathrick (Frank), Susan 
Nadel (Carlton), Janet Najar, Mary Ann Longacre 
(Clint), and Dan; 17 grandchildren and seven great 
grandchildren; and Lois and sister Belle. 
 
Visitation, Thursday 6-8 p.m.; Funeral service, Friday 
12 noon; both at Olinger Crown Hill Mortuary. 
 
Click here to Send Flowers to the family of Fred. 

 

 

 
We did not meet our 100% goal!  (shhhh! but 
we WILL!) 
 
“By providing hope and positive vision, Opti-
mists bring out the best in youth, our commu-
nities and ourselves.” - Mission Statement of the 
Optimists International 
 

Optimism, isn't that a good way to walk through 
life?  How many of you have heard the following state-
ments?  “There is a Silver lining in every 
cloud",  "Always look on the Bright side!", 
"Every day may not be good, but there is Good 
in every day!” 
 
My fellow members, that is where we are today!  At 
this moment we are SO VERY CLOSE to our goal 
that we just have to remind ourselves that “Things 
turn out best for the people who make the best 
of the way things turn out!” 
 
We need to keep up the good work to collect our re-
maining members!  Nationally we are on another rec-
ord setting year!  Our National Membership Chair-
man Daryl Verstrete said it best... “We have in-
creased membership by 16,147 Members.  We 
currently have a renewal rate of 86.53% leav-
ing a total of unpaid members of approxi-
mately 51,286.” Can you imagine adding that on top 
of what we already have?  We would be at 428,658 for 
a total.  TEAM 400 here we come.  (400,000) Nothing 
has stood in our way all year.  We have shattered rec-
ords, broken goals, and made milestones no one prob-
ably thought possible.  Let’s wrap this year up with a 
BANG!  Keep in mind we are only 3,371 Mem-
bers short of hitting another all-time 
high."  The Central Region needs just 2,429 mem-
bers to be 100%!  My Brothers, for our Mission, for 
our fellow members, for our Children, and most im-
portantly for our Veterans!  Let's go the extra mile 
and blow our goal out of the water! 
 
Here are our numbers!  Since the May 9th report we 
gained only 0.70% but ever detachment in the region 
still gained!  Shout outs this report go to the detach-
ments of Minnesota and Michigan who moved for-
ward 1.82% and 1.11%, respectively.  They were fol-
lowed by the Detachment of Indiana who climbed 
0.98%!  All of the remaining detachments climbed in 
smaller percentages as follows... West Virginia and 
Ohio both raised their numbers by 0.19%.  Wisconsin 
beat them by a tiny margin with a gain of .20%!  Ken-
tucky moved up .12% and Illinois by 0.03% (Although 
Illinois' report shows us at 100.37%). 
 
I cannot be more proud of the work all of you have 
done so far!  So, as they say... “No one ever injured 
their eyesight by looking on the Bright 
side!”  Your mind will believe what you tell it, so tell 
it positive, happy, and optimistic things!  We WILL 
reach our goals! 
 
Remember the words of Winston Churchill... “The 
pessimist sees difficulty in every 

https://endlesstributes.tributestore.com/sympathy-landing/?utm_source=denverpost.com&utm_medium=referral&utm_campaign=third-party-obits-mng&utm_term=Fred-Reed&obdata=cNMSMSVsMD6JT8Ljz7WzRLiyssEiC%2BULzN4cgQWQJ39VTBRBtkLRs8pJnH49ZohN34Vazhp3WmlBy7dGnMX3jDioqL22jO1kT6d6HkOnQwYsS3v8wDY2Ccb9mqO56233rOrEwzAt6aXE9MHwBfm5ovy8ojJwUKLsXYD3Xm1NEwj7fxaUGSa%2BCPQ61oHWV7Bm5UUuEIPM2cX1EdI8IlX4C95005TXo64cvTOzj8kkmhiPcrx2PXJ7thob3TJOB6v%2FPgN%2BH7BCrsSnXuidg%2FaYpF969fol3%2FaQC8TT7qxlDfs%3D&utm_content=flower-click
https://legion.zoom.us/j/93060463298?pwd=MkpIM2FudEJJaW5XNndWZGY4SEZWQT09
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opportunity.  The optimist sees opportunity 
in every difficulty!” 
 
Keep up the good work! 
 
For the Commander, 
 
“Believe and Succeed!” 
 
Butch Ray, Central Region Membership Chairman 
 

 

 

 
What’s up Westside? 
 
Tremendous job Westside!  We are moving and shak-
ing, and our numbers are showing.  Great job taking 
2nd place and let’s get to 1st. Keep up the amazing job 
you all are doing. 
 
Congratulations to Latin America, Hawaii, New Mex-
ico, Arizona, Oregon, and Idaho for hitting the 100% 
5/15/24 goal. 
 
The Westside report.  We improved by .63% currently 
at 99.23% total from last report.  We are now 2nd in 
the nation and right behind Southeast Region by 
2.44%.  Well done Latin America at 112.12%, Hawaii 
at 110.00%, New Mexico at 108.28%, Arizona at 

105.65%, Oregon at 104.04% and Idaho at 102.12% for 
already making goal. Coming on strong is Wyoming at 
98.08%, Colorado at 97.90%, Washington at 97.54%, 
Alaska at 96.61%, California at 95.38%, Utah at 
95.00%, Montana at 89.92%, Nevada at 80.62% and 
Philippines at 56.96%.  Inspiration is one thing, and 
you can’t control it, but hard work is what keeps the 
ship moving.  Good Luck means, work hard.  Keep up 
the great work and thank you for going above and be-
yond and everything you do for this great organiza-
tion. 
 
For God and Country, 
 
“One Team, One Goal, One Heart, One Soul.  
Be the One!” 
 
Dan Ashley, Western Region Membership Chairman 

 

 

https://legion.zoom.us/j/98070467820?pwd=ckZQWVR3cWxMR2E5Z2tmMSswVzV3QT09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/96422851563?pwd=Ly9hS3pkZDB0ZDZaU0w2RzJ2REsrQT09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/92404022733?pwd=ZE9MeFU1OWVNMnM2OXVIZUtsbUFVZz09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/94517231230?pwd=VXUrRjdqMnppVFZDR3ZjenFIamozUT09
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https://www.veteranscrisisline.net/get-help/chat
mailto:jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com
https://legion.zoom.us/j/93540660918?pwd=YU5nK0JON2Y2OElWYm9uMlp5Z05WZz09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/91947143789?pwd=dWpGaUJqVkYzOVlKK2YvclBVdjJHUT09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/98470314786?pwd=bEtYRXVrSWlSZ0kvYmc5VjhWQzJsQT09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/95116226587?pwd=NHRWRTh2OXEvMEI0YmpMNHFkemU4Zz09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/96617330121?pwd=Yi9pelRkdHdzR21TOU1NbC9pZEZtQT09
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https://legion.zoom.us/j/93226504089?pwd=eGgvcDI4M2dEQnkvYVV6eFNET0N5QT09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/93713767924?pwd=VXVEdUc3SHdZQzZCZjA4UU43YUJHdz09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/95796052218?pwd=VkVRNGk3ZmM4b0hOMHltS2ZSY2MyZz09
https://legion.zoom.us/j/98933883350?pwd=N0loNUx4V08yZUEwQ0FkZjRDSk83UT09
http://www.legion.org/membership/standings
http://www.mylegion.org/
http://www.legion.org/SAL-renew
http://www.legion.org/SAL-renew
https://emblem.legion.org/New-Member-Kit-SAL/productinfo/535.501/
https://legion.zoom.us/j/95348663402?pwd=Wjl1SXJpK2lwWmQxSGFDY2VUS3EvUT09
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Fourth Estate Award 
recipients named 

The American Legion | May 15, 2024 

 
A Minneapolis television station and a Kentucky 
newspaper will receive American Legion Fourth Es-
tate Awards during the 105th National Convention of 
the nation’s largest veterans organization in New Or-
leans on August 29. 
 
The Fourth Estate Award has been presented annually 
by The American Legion since 1958 for outstanding 
achievement in the field of journalism.  Nominations 
in 2024 were considered in broadcast and print cate-
gories.  They were selected by the organization’s Me-
dia & Communications Commission during its meet-
ing in Indianapolis last week. 

Taking top honor in the broadcast category is KARE.  
In its series, “Broken Promises,” the NBC affiliate ex-
amined the high rate of denials veterans received 
when applying for benefits after examinations from 
one particular neurologist at the VA Medical Center in 
Tomah, Wisc.  Investigative reporter A.J. Lagoe ex-
posed a system in which 649 claims denied by Dr. 
Mary Jo Lanska were later reversed.  Some of the 
claims included veterans diagnosed with serious ill-
nesses such as Multiple Sclerosis and Parkinson’s Dis-
ease.  The denials led to an apology to the veterans by 
Secretary of Veteran Affairs Denis McDonough.  Lan-
ska was also removed as an examiner.  KARE and 
Lagoe were previously recognized with a Fourth Es-
tate Award in 2018. 
 
The Courier Journal of Louisville, Ky. is being recog-
nized for its 2023 series “Safer Sidelines, which ex-
plored the many ways high schools, athletic associa-
tions and lawmakers have failed to prepare for worst-
case scenarios of sudden deaths on athletic fields.  
Lead reporter Stephanie Kuzydym built a searchable 
“deadly games” database, which includes more than 
100 years of such incidents. 
 
“I am looking forward to presenting KARE and the 
Courier Journal with their well-deserved Fourth Es-
tate Awards,” American Legion National Commander 
Daniel J. Seehafer said.  “The American Legion is ex-
tremely appreciative of the importance of a free and 
independent media.  As veterans, we defended the 
freedoms guaranteed by our nation’s Constitution.  
Our Fourth Estate winners represent the best in their 
field.  These award winners are being recognized for 
outstanding works of journalism that not only stand 
far above normal media reporting but have had a pos-
itive impact on society.” 
 
Previous winners of the award include CNN, CBS, 
USA Today, ABC News, C-SPAN, the Milwaukee Jour-
nal Sentinel, and Life Magazine, among others. 
 

 

https://legion.zoom.us/j/91444148114?pwd=QnNNRVkweXBWS0hLQ3VnNGJ3US9qUT09
http://www.legion.org/dispatch
http://www.legion.org/dispatch
http://www.legion.org/newsletters
http://www.mylegion.org/
http://www.mylegion.org/
mailto:Dispatch@legion.org
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New video aims to help 
SAL membership grow 

The American Legion | May 15, 2024 

 
Sons of The American Legion member Matt Chastain 
is the voice of a new video which details the history of 
the SAL and highlights what SAL and the Legion Fam-
ily do. 
 

Chastain previously shared the story of how he joined 
the SAL and, along with former Detachment of Geor-
gia commander George Gray, encouraged those eligi-
ble to join to do so. 
 
The new video, available to download here, elaborates 
on the SAL’s history and what the SAL, American Le-
gion Auxiliary and Legion Riders do to support the Le-
gion itself. 
 
The video also serves as a tool to help grow member-
ship in the SAL and the Legion Family. 
 
“As you talk to a potential member, it’s encouraged to 
provide information on the other aspects of the Amer-
ican Legion Family,” Chastain said.  “It may make 
your membership efforts more successful.” 
 
 

 
 

Riders chairman: 
‘This is going to be a unique ride’ 

Steven B. Brooks | May 14, 2024 

 
The 2024 American Legion Legacy Run will leave 
from Independence, Mo., on Aug. 18 and arrive in 
New Orleans on Aug. 22.  Register here. 
 
Along the way, the ride will travel more than 1,100 
miles, also moving through Arkansas and Mississippi.  
Prior to and along the way, its participants will be rais-
ing money for the American Legion Veterans & Chil-
dren Foundation (VCF).  The foundation feeds and 
houses children of military personnel and veterans 
facing urgent, unexpected hardships through Tempo-
rary Financial Assistance grants.  These grants pre-
vent eviction, keep the power on and fulfill basic needs 
to hold a family together through difficult times. 
 
The VCF also covers rigorous training and accredita-
tion costs for American Legion claims experts who 
provide free representation for veterans and families 
applying for disability benefits, survivor assistance, GI 
Bill opportunities and more. 
 
National American Legion Riders Chairman and Leg-
acy Run Chief Road Captain Mark Clark spoke with 
American Legion Social Media Manager Steven B. 
Brooks about this year’s route, while raising funds for 

https://legion.zoom.us/j/97137177471?pwd=OE5iMkEvWU9LVHpua24yTC9kV3Bhdz09
https://www.legion.org/sons/261140/here%E2%80%99s-why-you-should-join-sal
https://vimeo.com/showcase/5594123/video/942407967
https://www.legion.org/contact/media?n=Steven%20B.%20Brooks&p=sbrooks&s=legion.org&subject=Riders%20chairman:%20%E2%80%98This%20is%20going%20to%20be%20a%20unique%20ride%E2%80%99&url=https://www.legion.org/riders/261703/riders-chairman-%E2%80%98-going-be-unique-ride%E2%80%99
https://www.legion.org/riders/registration
https://www.legion.org/vcf
https://www.legion.org/vcf
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the VCF is such an important mission, and how grate-
ful he is for the Riders’ commitment to the ride. 
 
Steven Brooks: You’re not just the Legion Rid-
ers national chairman.  You’re also very active 
at the chapter level as well, and your chapter 
itself is very active.  As a whole, the Tirey J. 
Ford Post 21 Legion Family does a lot in its 
community.  What’s it going to be like to show-
case that to Legion Riders from all over the na-
tion when your post hosts the Legacy Run’s 
kickoff? 
Mark Clark: It’s going to be awesome.  Our family at 
American Legion Post 21 is very excited about having 
this opportunity because they’re in it to win it.  Our 
family at the post works together closely on every-
thing, whether it be a local event or something on the 
national scale like we’re getting ready to have on the 
Legacy Run.  So, we’re very excited about it, and I can’t 
wait for the Riders across the country to experience 
the hospitality of Tirey J. Ford Post 21.  We’re looking 
forward to bringing them all in there. 
 
Question: Talk about some of the daily high-
lights Riders can expect on this year’s route. 
Clark: When we leave out of Post 21, we’re going to 
go to the Missouri Veterans Home.  It’s going to be our 
first stop on Day 1, but on the way, we’re going to pick 
up the AVTT Traveling Vietnam Wall and escort that 
to the veterans home, which will be an awesome day 
for them and an awesome event for us.  From there, 
we’re going to head south to Branson, where we’re go-
ing to go to the Table Rock Lake Post (637).  We’re go-
ing to let folks enjoy the hospitality of that very excit-
ing town that we like to showcase in Missouri. 
 
On Day 2, we’ll head south into Arkansas and stop at 
the Turpentine Creek Wildlife Refuge, which is a re-
ally interesting place.  It was something near and dear 
to Dave Schoonover (a longtime Kansas Legionnaire 
who died after being involved in a motorcycle accident 
on his way to the 2022 Legacy Run).  He was a board 
member there for 22 years; he and his wife Millie 
helped build that place, and we’re going to go in there 
and support that facility along the way.  After we leave 
there, we’ll ride the historic Highway 23, known as the 
Pig Trail, down to Russellville, where we’ll overnight.  
In Russellville, they’re going to have the entire enter-
tainment district opened up just for us.  They’re going 
to have food and live music.  It’s going to be an excit-
ing overnight stop. 
 
The next morning, the ride really gets pretty.  When 
we leave out of there, we’ll be on the historic Scenic 7 
Byway down into Hot Springs, which is a beautiful 
ride.  A lot of folks don’t know that Hot Springs is a 

national park.  All of those historic hotels, we’re going 
to ride right by them through that historic district on 
our way to Malvern, Ark., where we’re going to have 
lunch at the Boys & Girls Club. At the end of that day, 
we’re going to stop at Duck Commander, and the Rob-
ertson family from “Duck Dynasty” is going to be there 
to greet us.  And everybody’s going to get a duck call, 
so that’s going to be a fun day. 
 
When we leave out of West Monroe the following 
morning, we’re going to ride to Vicksburg, and folks 
are going to have the opportunity to explore the his-
toric city of Vicksburg, Miss.  We wanted to go en 
masse into the battlefield, but that’s just impossible.  
So, we’re going to give them a landing spot and let 
them go enjoy that city of Vicksburg.  From there we’ll 
rally up head on down to Camp Shelby (Joint Forces 
Training Center), where we’ll overnight in the Hatties-
burg/Camp Shelby area. 
 
The last day of the ride is going to be a really pretty 
ride as well.  It’s going to be our shortest.  We’re going 
to ride into the Southeast Louisiana Veterans Ceme-
tery, where we’re going to pay tribute to the fallen he-
roes of our nation.  From there, we’ll ride into the en-
trance to The Causeway bridge, where we’ll stage at 
the tollway area and then take us across the 23-mile 
bridge across the heart of Lake Pontchartrain into Jef-
ferson Parish. It will be a beautiful way to finish this 
ride.  I can’t wait, honestly, to get us on the road and 
get this thing started, because along the way we’ve got 
some other surprises for them that they’ll be excited 
to be a part of. 
 
Question: Can you provide any hints about 
those surprises? 
Clark: They’re just going to have to wait.  I’ll tell you 
this: This is going to be a unique ride because of where 
we’re riding.  We’re riding into some very rural coun-
try where there’s not a lot of American Legion posts or 
facilities big enough to host us.  So, we’re having to use 
some unconventional locations to stop and start.  And 
we’re going to have some folks who are going to sur-
prise us along the way. 
 
Question: You talked about the stop at the 
wildlife refuge where Dave and his wife were 
so instrumental.  Why make that stop?  Is this 
a way to honor a Legionnaire and Legion Rider 
who was obviously so passionate about this 
ride? 
Clark: It is.  That’s one piece of it.  But The American 
Legion has been the centerpiece of America for 105 
years, and on this ride, we should find worthy causes 
for us to support that are outside of that convenient 
umbrella that we are used to operating in.  Because the 
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way that we increase awareness of The American Le-
gion is to be involved heavily in areas that otherwise 
have no contact with us.  So, this is a chance for us to 
support a nonprofit that’s doing incredible work to 
save and rescue these cats, bears, and wildlife that 
have been abandoned by closed zoos and other things 
happening around the country.  I think it’s something 
that would make Dave very proud.  It sends the mes-
sage that The American Legion cares about what hap-
pening in our communities beyond the walls of our 
posts. 
 
Question: Is fundraising for the Veterans & 
Children Foundation on the Legacy Run a nat-
ural continuation from raising money for The 
American Legion Legacy Scholarship Fund in 
that it does still benefit military children and 
veterans’ children, but also expands its scope 
of who it helps? 
Clark: Oh absolutely.  I believe that us transitioning 
to the VCF is the perfect transition at the perfect time.  
We have a lot of pride in what we did in raising money 
for the Legacy Scholarship Fund, and we achieved the 
goal that we set 17 years ago.  There was going to come 
a time when we’re going to have to transition to some-
thing that could help us broaden our scope to help 
more people.  And that’s what we’re doing.  The Vet-
erans & Children Foundation is commonly referred to 
as the foundation of hope because it provides that 
hope to military members and their families when 
they’re at their lowest point needing financial assis-
tance, The American Legion is there.  And when those 
veterans leave service, and they need to be connected 
to the veteran service officers, they’re going to help 
them connect to the benefits they’ve earned.  That 
benefits not just the veteran, but it benefits their fam-
ily, the community they live in, and the support sys-
tem around them.  The Veterans & Children Founda-
tion is one of our more holistic foundations The Amer-
ican Legion has.  And I’m excited that the Riders are 
going to have a chance to contribute to that.  And I 
think the more they learn about this foundation, the 
more excited they’re going to be to ride for it. 
 
Question: What can you say to those posts, 
those districts and those departments that 
have already staged or have planned state and 
local Legacy Runs and getting a head start on 
this fundraising? 
Clark: I just want to say thank you.  I want to say 
thank you to the American Legion Family members 
that are out there raising money right now for this 
cause.  To the Riders out there who have organized lo-
cal, state, and cross-state rides, I just want to tell you 
thank you. We know right now that there is an emo-
tional attachment to our past mission, and there are 

some concerns or questions about the new mission.  
But I will tell you that anybody who doubted the Rid-
ers’ conviction doesn’t see what I see.  They don’t see 
the effort that’s being given to raise money for the Vet-
erans & Children Foundation.  They don’t see the pas-
sion that our Riders are beginning to adopt to that.  
So, thank you to the folks who have enough faith in us 
to keep the mission moving.  To accept the challenge 
that we’ve been given as the American Legion Riders 
to carry forward a new mission.  To leave a legacy of 
service to others.  That’s what this new mission is go-
ing to give us.  It will give us a chance to broaden our 
scope.  To demonstrate to the American Legion Fam-
ily that we’re so much more than just one cause.  That 
the American Legion Riders are all into everything 
that The American Legion is trying to do. 
 
Question: You have American Legion Riders 
who use vacation time and money to travel to 
and participate in this ride every year.  What 
do you want to say about them? 
Clark: We’ve got folks who sacrifice their time, en-
ergy, and treasure to come and support this national 
Legacy Run.  Many of our folks who ride this ride still 
work, so they take their vacation days and spend their 
vacation money to come and ride the Legacy Run.  So 
that’s why I always try to build something into the ride 
on every day that makes this worth their investment. 
We want to build memories on this ride.  We want 
them to leave the ride thinking, “That was such a great 
experience I can’t wait for next year’s ride.” 
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to have a member’s information 

listed here, please send to 

jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com

 
Charles E. Smith 

BORDEN-
TOWN – 
Charles E. Smith 
Sr., passed away 
peacefully on 
Thursday, Mar. 
10, 2011 at Vir-
tua Memorial 
Hospital, Mount 

Holly, with his loving family by his 
side. 
 
Born in Trenton, he was a longtime 
resident of the Bordentown area.  
Charles recently retired from the 
New Jersey Division of Motor Vehi-
cles, after 27 years of dedicated ser-
vice; 15 of those years he served as 
shop steward.  A past member of the 
601 Consolidated Fire Assoc., he was 
a member of the Greater Trenton 
English Dart League, president of 
the Brown It’s Down Hunting Club, 
a member of Hamilton Rod & Gun 
Club, Bordentown Greater Softball 
League, Sons of the American Le-
gion, Florence Post 194.  He was an 
Eagles and Phillies fan.  He loved 
country music and singing; Charles 
had the distinct honor of singing on 
the Grand Old Opry stage in 1995.  
But his greatest joy in life was spend-
ing time with his family and friends. 
 
Son of the late Charles and Adeline 
Smith, he was also predeceased by 
his father-in-law, Sexton E. Wood-
ward.  He is survived by his wife, 
Bonnie J. Smith; his sons, Charles E. 
Smith Jr., and Jason E. Smith; his 
mother-in-law, Janet (Chessman) 
Woodward; and many nieces, neph-
ews, cousins, and friends. 
 
A celebration of Charles’ life will be 
held at 11 a.m. Wednesday (Mar. 16) 
at the Bordentown Home for Funer-
als, 40 Crosswicks St., Bordentown.  
Calling hours will be from 6 to 9 p.m. 
on Tuesday, and from 9:30 a.m. un-
til time of service Wednesday at the 
funeral home.  Interment will follow 
at Bordentown Cemetery, Borden-
town. 
 
Arrangements are under the direct 
care and supervision of Robert L. 
Pecht, Bordentown Home for Fu-
nerals, 40 Crosswicks St., Borden-
town.  www.bordentownhomefor-
funerals.com. 
 

Click here to Send Flowers to the 
family of Charles. 

 
Euel J. Reynolds 

Euel J. Reynolds, a 
Taylorsville, Ken-
tucky resident, for-
merly of South Am-
herst, Ohio, passed 
away December 8, 
2023 in Louisville, 
Kentucky. 
 

He was born January 23, 1945 in 
Point Pleasant, West Virginia to the 
late Euel C. and Freda Price Reyn-
olds Sr. 
 
He was a 1962 graduate of First 
Class Admiral King High School.  
Euel was a retired employee of Ford 
Motor Company, Invacare, and was 
an Electrician.  He was a member of 
the Sons of the American Legion 
Auxiliary Post 118, the Fraternal 
Order of Eagles Post 1442, the VFW 
Post 1662, and the Masonic Lodge 
301 of Wakeman. 
 
In addition to his parents, he was 
preceded in death by three siblings, 
Shirl Reynolds, David Reynolds, 
and Roger Reynolds, Sr. 
 
He is survived by his wife of sixty 
and a half years, Patricia 'Pat' 
Brodka Reynolds; three children, 
Debbie (Danny) Hardin of Taylors-
ville, Kentucky, Shelli (Tony) Pulta 
of Wellington, Ohio, and Greg 
Reynolds of Indiana; five grand-
children, Lyndsey (Hiram) Camp-
bell, Kelcey (Christian) Petersen, 
Will (Erica) Eldridge, Seth Pulta, 
and Micayla Pulta; four great-
grandchildren; his sister, Betty 
Bonecutter of West Virginia; his 
brother, Ricky Reynolds of Lorain, 
Ohio; and his best guitar friend, 
Boyd Rogers. 
 
A celebration of life for Mr. Euel J. 
Reynolds will be 1 to 4 p.m. Sunday, 
June 23, 2024 at the VFW Post 
1662 in Amherst. 
 
The Greenwell-Houghlin Funeral 
Home in Taylorsville was in charge 
of arrangements. 

 
 
 

 
 

 
Jeffrey Halvorsen 

 
Jeffrey 

(Jeff) Hal-
vorsen, age 
67, of Eden 

Prairie, 
MN, passed 
away peace-
fully on May 

9, 2024, at Our Lady of Peace in St. 
Paul, MN, surrounded by family 
and friends after a courageous bat-
tle with glioblastoma. 
 
Jeff was born on April 18, 1957, in 
Minneapolis, MN, and adopted by 
his loving parents, Phillip and 
Gladys (Nelson) Halvorsen. 
 
Jeff is survived by his loving wife of 
over 32 years, Janice, their son 
Zachary, siblings Jerry (Michiyo) 
Halvorsen of Sapporo, Japan, and 
Joy (Mike) Buer of Wauwatosa, WI, 
aunts and uncle Marge Halvorsen 
and Woody & Muriel Nelson, and 
many in-laws, nieces, nephews, 
cousins, and friends. 
 
Jeff grew up in Milltown, WI and 
graduated from Unity High School.  
He then graduated from Golden 
Valley Lutheran College, and later 
earned a degree in Marketing Man-
agement from Concordia Univer-
sity in St. Paul, MN.  After an early 
career in photography, he enjoyed 
great success working in sales for 
various companies in the audio vis-
ual, graphic arts, and industrial au-
tomation markets. 
 
Throughout his life he had a variety 
of interests, including photog-
raphy, outdoor activities, watching 
college football and taste-testing 
craft beers.  In his younger days, he 
volunteered with the Hennepin 
County Sheriff’s Water Patrol.  
More recently he was active with 
the Hennepin County Sheriff Foun-
dation, the Sons of The American 
Legion, and the 22 BullsEye 
League.  Most of all Jeff cherished 
the time he spent with his family 
and friends by telling stories, 
laughing, and creating memories 
that they will hold dear forever. 
 
Jeff is preceded in death by his par-
ents, his infant sister Julie, several 
cousins, and many aunts and un-
cles. 
 
A memorial service will be held on 
Thursday, May 23rd, at 11 am at Joy 
Lutheran Church (501 WI-35, Cen-
turia, WI 54824) in Centuria, WI, 
with visitation starting at 10 am. 
 
In lieu of flowers, please send me-
morials to Our Lady of Peace in St. 
Paul, MN (2076 St. Anthony Ave, 
St. Paul, MN 55104). 

You are invited to leave condo-
lences, memories, and photos at 
www.rowefh.com.  Arrangements 
are entrusted to Rowe Funeral 
Home in Luck, 715-472-2444, and 
the Northwest Wisconsin Crema-
tion Center in Milltown, 
www.nwwicremationcenter.com. 

 
Darrel G. Fitzgerald 

DEXTER, New York 
(WWNY) - Darrel G. 
Fitzgerald, 65, of 
Dexter, New York, 
passed away peace-
fully on May 12, 
2024, with his be-
loved wife by his side. 
He was born on No-

vember 17, 1958, in Watertown, 
New York, the son of Oakley K. and 
Ila M. (Slate) Fitzgerald.  Darrel 
graduated from Lyme Central 
School in 1976 as an all-star basket-
ball, baseball, and soccer player. 
 
He was a dedicated member of the 
Dexter Fire Department where he 
was a member of the Ramblers.  He 
was also a member of the Sons of 
the Dexter American Legion for 42 
years.  He served as the commander 
from 1987 to 1989 and enjoyed 
playing softball with them for many 
years. 
 
On June 11, 1988, Darrel married 
the love of his life, Penny L. Mitch-
ell, and they became one.  They re-
sided in Dexter with their golden 
retrievers and their cat, “Pump-
kin.” 
 
Darrel worked for the town of 
Brownville before joining the New 
York State Correctional Facility in 
1988.  He proudly served 32 years 
at Cape Vincent Correctional Facil-
ity, where he formed many lasting 
friendships. 
 
Darrel enjoyed golfing, boating, 
and most of all spending time with 
his family and friends. 
 
He is survived by his wife, Penny; 
his brother and sister-in-law, Fran-
cis “Butch” and Karen Fitzgerald of 
Chaumont, New York; two sisters 
and their husbands, Dawn and 
Dave Brown of Dexter, New York, 
and Karen and Steve Mason of 
Point Peninsula; as well as three 
nieces, Nicole, Angela, and Nola, 
and a nephew, Justin. 
 
He was predeceased by his father, 
Oakley, and his mother, Ila. 
 
Arrangements are with the John-
son Funeral Home.  Calling hours 
will be held on Monday, May 20th 
from 4 to 7 p.m. and the Dexter Fire 
Department will hold a memorial 
service at 6:30 p.m.  The funeral 
service will be held on Tuesday, 
May 21st at 11 a.m. at the funeral 

mailto:jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com
mailto:jeffvrabelsr@gmail.com
http://www.bordentownhomeforfunerals.com/
http://www.bordentownhomeforfunerals.com/
https://endlesstributes.tributestore.com/sympathy-landing/?utm_source=trentonian.com&utm_medium=referral&utm_campaign=third-party-obits-mng&utm_term=Charles-Smith&obdata=cNMSMSVsMD6JT8Ljz7WzRLiyssEiC%2BULzN4cgQWQJ39VTBRBtkLRs8pJnH49ZohN5EslENn00%2F4e1rreF4L7bWR0X3oJA7khVG9WYMni3RDAP37t8Zjqd%2F%2B94fdU3t7brp%2B1FoDekMIYZu7TZf%2F7bdhFOHJIUsyeKA7yu33%2BtqtQyFc8vm6U7XQU%2B3XeBzs0bOxaHgru01WWOU6s8fmIydlwND8y6S8vXKwKVemPA1smCSWSqaBvP9ki0VTjhkoDlHN04F6nid4obHLk88CkPIpJl8w31lZ8QZewGMNRiUn8aRNTsDEPh0IdHE2YzxD8&utm_content=flower-click
http://www.nwwicremationcenter.com/
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home, followed by burial in Dexter 
Cemetery.  A reception at the Dex-
ter American Legion will immedi-
ately follow the burial. 
 
Donations in lieu of flowers may be 
made to the American Cancer Soci-
ety, and online condolences may be 
left at www.dexterfuner-
alhome.com. 

 
Robert Deguffroy  

Robert 'Bud' Au-
gustine DeGuf-
froy, 66, of Addi-
son, PA, formerly 
of Irwin, passed 
away on Friday, 
May 10, 2024, in 
his home. 
 

Bud was born on Oct. 14, 1957, in 
Pittsburgh and is the son of the late 
Robert and Rhoda (Giordano) 
DeGuffroy.  Bud built KGD Con-
tracting from the ground up in 1993 
with his wife Kathleen and worked 
side by side with his son Buddy. 
 
He was a member of Operating En-
gineers Local Union #66 since 
1983, the Vice President of Casta-
ways Yacht Club of Yough Lake in 
Addison, PA; the Sons of American 
Legion Post #260; and the Ameri-
can Legion Riders, a member of the 
St. Joe's Polish Club in West-
moreland City, an auxiliary mem-
ber of VFW Post #7250, and a 
member of Turkeyfoot Fish and 
Game Club both of Confluence, PA. 
 
Bud loved spending time with his 
family, boating, fishing, and going 
on 'Buggy' rides.  He also loved 
Harley rides with his wife Kathleen, 
traveling to Key West, and going on 
fishing charters with Tyson Vieth.  
Bud also loved cooking, canning, 
and supporting Special Olympics 
Pennsylvania and the Law Enforce-
ment Torch Run. 
 
In addition to his parents, Bud was 
preceded in death by his father and 
mother-in-law, Fred and Marlene 
Garbin; and his sister-in-law, Char-
lotte (Garbin) Siefert.  Bud is sur-
vived by his wife of 44 years, Kath-
leen (Garbin) DeGuffroy; his dog, 
Miss Harley girl; his children, Rob-
ert 'Buddy' (Amy) DeGuffroy and 
Pamela (wife Robyn) DeGuffroy; 
his grandchildren, Aidan, Ava, Aus-
tin, and Mac; his siblings, Augus-
tine (Nancy) DeGuffroy and Denise 
Allshouse; his brother and sister-
in-law, Mark (Amy) Garbin; 
brother-in-law, Tim Siefert; and 
several nieces and nephews. 
 
Family and friends will be received 
from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. on Tues-
day in the OTT FUNERAL HOME 
INC., 805 Pennsylvania Ave., Ir-
win, 724-863-8900.  Funeral ser-
vices will be held at 12:30 p.m. on 

Wednesday in the funeral home 
with Pastor Bruce Judy officiating.  
Interment will follow in the Union 
Cemetery, Irwin. 
 
In lieu of flowers, memorial dona-
tions in Bud's name can be made to 
either Bushy Run American Legion 
Home Association of Claridge Post 
#260, 3002 Main Street, Claridge, 
PA 15632, or VFW Post #7250, 901 
Oden St., Confluence, PA 15424 
 
To leave a condolence or to get di-
rections, please visit www.ottfuner-
alhome.com.  To plant trees in 
memory, please visit the Sympathy 
Store. 

 
Alan Robert McCloud 

Alan Robert 
McCloud, 

73, of Bos-
worth, MO, 

passed 
away on 
May 9, 
2024, at his 
home. 

 
He was born June 30, 1950, in 
Moberly, MO, the son of Herschel 
Francis and Geneva Ruth Preston 
McCloud.  On May 17, 1987, in Bos-
worth, MO, he married Carol Wa-
ters McCloud who survives of the 
home.  
 
Mr. McCloud was a member of the 
Bosworth Baptist Church, VFW 
and American Legion of Carrollton, 
Sons of the Confederate Veterans, 
and a lifetime member of the NRA.  
He was a 1968 graduate of Salis-
bury High School.  Alan retired as a 
cable repairman for Southwestern 
Bell Telephone and was currently a 
Rural Mail Carrier for USPS.  
 
Alan loved reading, hunting, fish-
ing, going to museums, and watch-
ing the Kansas City Chiefs.  He was 
a United States Army Veteran, serv-
ing in Germany.  
 
Survivors include his wife Carol of 
the home; their son Frank McCloud 
and wife Lacy, Gastonia NC; two 
brothers, Paul McCloud (Evelyn), 
Lawson, MO; Bill McCloud 
(Christy) of Salisbury, MO; two sis-
ters, Ruth Ann Washam (Jim) of 
Salisbury, MO; Kathy Sasek (Ste-
phen) of Moberly, MO; a sister-in-
law, Debbie McCloud, Salisbury, 
MO; and a host of nieces and neph-
ews.  
 
Mr. McCloud was preceded in 
death by his parents, two brothers, 
Larry and Mike McCloud, and a 
niece, Kayla Grimshaw. 
 
The family will receive friends from 
6-8 p.m. Monday, May 13th at Bit-
tiker Funeral Home in Carrollton, 
MO. 

Graveside services will be in the 
Fitzgerald Cemetery, Salisbury, 
MO, at 11:00 am Tuesday, May 14th 
with Pastor Mark Brownley offici-
ating.  
 
The family suggests contributions 
to the HELP Services Cancer Fund 
of Carrollton or the family.  

 
Raymond L. Zawacki 

Vietnam 
Navy vet-
eran, be-
loved hus-
band, fa-
ther, and 
grandfather 
Raymond L. 

Zawacki, 77, of Fords, passed 
peacefully, but unexpectedly, on 
Tuesday, May 7, 2024, at the RWJ 
University Hospital in New Bruns-
wick. 
 
He was born in Ridgeway, PA, on 
November 16, 1946, was formerly 
of Edison, and had resided in Fords 
for the last 54 years. 
 
He proudly served his country as a 
Vietnam Veteran in the US Navy on 
board the USS Ticonderoga. 
He retired after forty years with the 
American Legion where he was a 
Service Officer and then as Adju-
tant.  He was then appointed to the 
office of Deputy Commissioner of 
Military and Veterans Affairs for 
the State of NJ for which he served 
an additional ten years. 
 
Raymond belonged to many organ-
izations, including the Naval Order 
of the US, Anavicus Purple Hat of 
the American Legion, served as sec-
retary of the NJ Boys State, was a 
member of the Masonic Lodge # 8 
of Trenton, a life member of the 
American Legion Clara Barton Post 
# 324 & Sons of The American Le-
gion, was an American Legion In-
surance Trustee, and a member of 
the Big T Association, USS Ticon-
deroga. 
 
He was predeceased by his parents, 
Leo and Julia Zawacki, and his sib-
lings, Leo Zawacki, Jr., and Donna 
Marie Zawacki. 
 
Raymond leaves behind his beloved 
wife of 55 years, Joanna (Gosk) 
Zawacki, his beloved daughter, 
Michelle Koenig (& Matthew) of 
East Stroudsburg, PA, and son, 
Shaun Zawacki of Fords, and his 2 
cherished grandchildren, Gage 
Matthew, and Isabella Faith. 
Visitation will be on Thursday May 
16, 2024 from 3-7 pm at the Flynn 
and Son Funeral Home, 23 Ford 
Ave. Fords NJ 08863. 
 
A graveside service will take place 
on Friday, May 17, 2024, starting at 
12:30 pm at the Brig. Gen. William 

C Doyle Veterans Memorial Ceme-
tery in Arneytown, North Hanover 
Twp. NJ. 
 
If desired, in lieu of flowers, contri-
butions may be made in his 
memory to: Autism Speaks or to St. 
Jude.org. 
 
To plant trees in memory, please 
visit the Sympathy Store. 

 
Morton A. Swinyer Jr. 

NEWTON 
FALLS – Mor-
ton "Mort" A. 
Swinyer, Jr. 
age 63, of New-
ton Falls, 
passed away at 
home on May 
16, 2024 under 

the care of his family and hospice. 
 
There will be a Celebration of Life 
held at the American Legion Post 
#1539 in Star Lake on Sunday, June 
2, 2014 starting at 5:00 p.m. Ar-
rangements are with French Family 
Funeral Home in Star Lake.  Con-
dolences may be shared online at 
www.frenchfuneralhomes.com. 
 
Mort was born on March 27, 1961 in 
Canton to the late Morton Swinyer, 
Sr., and Shirley (Smith) Swinyer.  
He married Lauren A. Laframboise 
on July 13, 2018 and had worked as 
a truck driver for many years before 
retiring due to disability. 
 
Mort was a member of the Sons of 
the American Legion Post #1539 
for 14 years, where he served as 
Sergeant of Arms.  He became an 
ordained minister on February 27, 
2023 and worked diligently on his 
self-organized "neighborhood 
watch", keeping tabs of the comings 
and goings around the neighbor-
hood.  Mort enjoyed vintage sports 
and muscle cars, his Harley Da-
vidson, keeping his yard nice, and 
playing in the shuffleboard tourna-
ment at the Legion.  In his younger 
years he enjoyed fishing and hunt-
ing. 
 
He is survived by his wife, Lauren 
Swinyer, daughters, Yesenia Swin-
yer and Lana Swinyer and her fi-
ancé, Chase, his step-children, 
Richard Tomasso and Appollonia 
French, 7 grandchildren, and sib-
lings, Daniel and Marge Swinyer, 
Melissa Thivierge, and Robin 
Coller.  He is also survived by sev-
eral nieces and nephews. 
Morton is predeceased by his par-
ents, Morton and Shirley Swinyer, 
and brothers, Ronald and Gordon 
Swinyer. 
 
Donations in memory of Mort may 
be made to the Sons of the Ameri-
can Legion, Post #1539, 264 

https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=http%3a%2f%2fwww.dexterfuneralhome.com%2f&c=E,1,ZHbocA7jjP8MYiABSwvJczvIw6MBVCxgQRKDvWnzdTqbqoF7oiHpYNwXyzZ07Q08v1v9hZLqotDttS1pUWCTCQz953UmNkVwvUMwy4SBSotH6eW99Bo,&typo=1
https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=http%3a%2f%2fwww.dexterfuneralhome.com%2f&c=E,1,ZHbocA7jjP8MYiABSwvJczvIw6MBVCxgQRKDvWnzdTqbqoF7oiHpYNwXyzZ07Q08v1v9hZLqotDttS1pUWCTCQz953UmNkVwvUMwy4SBSotH6eW99Bo,&typo=1
http://www.ottfuneralhome.com/
http://www.ottfuneralhome.com/
http://jude.org/
http://jude.org/
https://sympathy.legacy.com/en-us/funeral-flowers/productdetails/?type=obituary&p=206917736&pn=raymond-zawacki&affiliateId=663&sku=tre-tim&pm=240
http://www.frenchfuneralhomes.com/
https://i0.wp.com/www.kttn.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/Alan-Robert-McCloud.jpeg?ssl=1
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Benson Mines Road, Star Lake NY 
13690. 
 
To plant trees in memory, please 
visit the Sympathy Store. 

 
Frankie Beacham 

NEWPORT 
NEWS, VA – 

Frankie 
Beacham, 55, 
passed away on 
Tuesday, April 
30, 2013 in Riv-
erside Convales-
cent Center.  He 

was the son of the late James E. and 
Willomae Brown Beacham. 
 
Frank was the owner of IOW Sid-
ing.  He was a member of the Sons 
of The American Legion and a for-
mer member of the Smithfield Jay-
cee’s. 
 
In addition to his parents, Frank 
was preceded in death by a step-
son, David Dix and a step-grand-
daughter, Jessica Dix. He leaves to 
cherish his memory, loving com-
panion, of 21 years, Linda Ennis; 
step-sons, Robbie Dix, and Gerald 
Dix; brothers, Billy Beacham, 
James Beacham, Jr., and Robbie 
Beacham; and sisters, Evelyn 
Phelps and Lynda Baynor. 
 
A life celebration service will be 
held at 1:30pm on Friday, May 3, 
2013 in Colonial Funeral Home 
with the Rev. Donald Watkins offi-
ciating.  Burial will follow in St. 
Luke’s Memorial Park.  A visitation 
will be held from 12:00-1:30pm 
prior to the service. 
 
Memorial contributions can be 
made to The Sheltering Arms Fund, 
Spinal Cord Injury, Frank 
Beacham, 8254 Atlee Road, Me-
chanicsville, VA 23116 Arrange-
ments are in the care of Colonial 
Funeral Home, Smithfield, VA. 
 
Click here to Send Flowers to the 
family of Frankie. 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Robert “Bob” Richardson Jr. 

 
Robert “Bob” Lee Richardson, Jr. 
age 59 of Minot, ND, formerly of 
Carson City MI passed away on 
Monday, May 13, 2024, at Trinity 
Hospital.  He was born October 25, 
1964 in Carson City, the son of Rob-
ert “Bob” and Julia (Jacobs) Rich-
ardson.  He served in the Navy and 
was a member of Sons of American 
Legion.  He was a hardworking 
man.  Working many years at Over-
head Door and recently at IMM.  He 
was a natural at his trade of build-
ing and fixing a.k.a. “Bob the 
Builder “. 
 
He was a gracious and continuous 
man with a great sense of humor 
and a BIG laugh.  Bob enjoyed golf-
ing, hunting, and socializing with 
many close friends.  Sometimes 
Bob and his close friends would 
take country drives and would visit 
the small towns around Minot.  Bob 
enjoyed having FaceTime chats 
with his mother and was strong in 
his faith.  Bob was dearly loved and 
will be greatly missed by his North 
Dakota family, friends and anyone 
that had the pleasure to know him. 
 
He is survived by his mother Julia 
(Randy) Smith, brother Thomas 
(Lori) Richardson, sister Tracy 
(Jeff) Naert, nieces Chelsea, Kait-
lynn, nephew Joshua, great nieces, 
and great nephew.  Now he is with 
his father, Bob Sr., and his son 
Nicholas, resting comfortably with 
them in heaven.  A formal service 
will be held in his hometown in 
Carson City, Michigan. 

 
A Celebration of Life gathering to 
be held at the Lamplighter Lounge 
Saturday May 18th at 1 PM. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Kover H. Ellingsworth Jr. 

 
Kover H. Ellingsworth Jr., age 80, 
of Ocean City, MD died Monday, 
May 13, 2024 at Berlin Nursing & 
Rehabilitation Center in Berlin.  He 
was born in Salisbury, MD and was  
 
 
the son of the late Kover H. El-
lingsworth and Betty (Jones) El-
lingsworth. 
 
Kover had been the EMS Supervi-
sor for the Town of Ocean City and 
worked for Stephen T. Cropper and 
Sons and Cropper Towing.  He was 
a Life Member of the Ocean City 
Volunteer Fire Company and Sons 
of the American Legion. 
 
He is survived by a son, Kover Mi-
chael Ellingsworth of Berlin, MD; 
two sisters, Peggy Smith and hus-
band Gary of NY and Joan Town-
send and husband Charlie of Berlin, 
MD; two granddaughters, Clara 
Collins-Ellingsworth and Helen 
Collins-Ellingsworth; a special 
friend, Tammy Wheatley. 
A Celebration of Life will be held at 
a later date. 

 
In lieu of flowers, donations in his 
memory may be made to the Ocean 
City Volunteer Fire Department, 
P.O. Box 27, Ocean City, Maryland 
21842. 
 
To plant a beautiful memorial tree 
in memory of Kover, please visit 
our Tree Store. 
 
To plant trees in memory, please 
visit the Sympathy Store. 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 
 

 

Daniel J. Seehafer, 

National Commander 

The American Legion 

 

 
Daniel J. Seehafer, National Commander 
The American Legion 

https://sympathy.legacy.com/en-us/funeral-flowers/productdetails/?type=obituary&p=206954989&pn=morton-swinyer&affiliateId=4359&sku=tre-tim&pm=321
https://endlesstributes.tributestore.com/sympathy-landing/?utm_source=dailypress.com&utm_medium=referral&utm_campaign=third-party-obits-mng&utm_term=Frankie-Beacham&obdata=cNMSMSVsMD6JT8Ljz7WzRLiyssEiC%2BULzN4cgQWQJ39VTBRBtkLRs8pJnH49ZohNBcX79TX%2F8JfJ4FVGYezHrfJL6vm0Oni7Z%2FdkjqWDQhlUeFdEbgb38qHKHsIeOhquxZJnMqtY1obFqBsEn0chTZW3PpBIIccmOfmOB9vukiacTt6CizNnwy%2BiaRes4S%2FZZqH8fFHs6KsFokJsgcWXhkTzZC%2FRseBsoBuGBm9KgiLTlnejpLKTcpJyZGd%2B9G7HUFoj6%2BcaLi0hmNTjxud90WBNw3VKkNcmt303AgwNkRqbVRgWkrCfi9Tw0R0F04Wx&utm_content=flower-click
https://sympathy.legacy.com/en-us/funeral-flowers/productdetails/?type=obituary&p=206946406&pn=kover-ellingsworth&affiliateId=4359&sku=tre-tim&pm=321
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